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 On March 26, 2019, the Department of Commerce (Commerce) initiated its less-than-fair-value and  

countervailing duty investigations on “Wooden Cabinets and Vanities and Components Thereof from 
the People’s Republic of China (China)” (Initiation Notices).  These investigations have been 
assigned the following case numbers: A-570-106 and C-570-107. 
 
The Scope of Merchandise covered by these investigations reads as follows: 
 
The merchandise subject to this investigation consists of wooden cabinets and vanities that are 
for permanent installation (including floor mounted, wall mounted, ceiling hung or by attachment 
of plumbing), and wooden components thereof.  Wooden cabinets and vanities and wooden components 
are made substantially of wood products, including solid wood and engineered wood products 
(including those made from wood particles, fibers, or other wooden materials such as plywood, 
strand board, block board, particle board, or fiberboard), or bamboo. Wooden cabinets and 
vanities consist of a cabinet box (which typically includes a top, bottom, sides, back, base 
blockers, ends/end panels, stretcher rails, toe kicks, and/or shelves) and may or may not include 
a frame, door, drawers and/or shelves.  Subject merchandise includes wooden cabinets and vanities 
with or without wood veneers, wood, paper or other overlays, or laminates, with or without non-
wood components or trim such as metal, marble, glass, plastic, or other resins, whether or not 
surface finished or unfinished, and whether or not completed. 
 
Wooden cabinets and vanities are covered by the investigation whether or not they are imported 
attached to, or in conjunction with, faucets, metal plumbing, sinks and/or sink bowls, or 
countertops.  If wooden cabinets or vanities are imported attached to, or in conjunction with, 
such merchandise, only the wooden cabinet or vanity is covered by the scope.  
 
Subject merchandise includes the following wooden component parts of cabinets and vanities: (1) 
wooden cabinet and vanity frames (2) wooden cabinet and vanity boxes (which typically include a 
top, bottom, sides, back, base blockers, ends/end panels, stretcher rails, toe kicks, and/or 
shelves), (3) wooden cabinet or vanity doors, (4) wooden cabinet or vanity drawers and drawer 
components (which typically include sides, backs, bottoms, and faces), (5) back panels and end 
panels, (6) and desks, shelves, and tables that are attached to or incorporated in the subject 
merchandise. 
 
Subject merchandise includes all unassembled, assembled and/or “ready to assemble” (RTA) wooden 
cabinets and vanities, also commonly known as “flat packs,” except to the extent such merchandise 
is already covered by the scope of antidumping and countervailing duty orders on Hardwood Plywood 
from the People's Republic of China. See Certain Hardwood Plywood Products from the People's 
Republic of China:  Amended Final Determination of Sales at Less Than Fair Value, and Antidumping 
Duty Order, 83 FR 504 (January 4, 2018); Certain Hardwood Plywood Products from the People's 
Republic of China: Countervailing Duty Order, 83 FR 513 (January 4, 2018).  RTA wooden cabinets 
and vanities are defined as cabinets or vanities packaged so that at the time of importation they 
may include:  (1) wooden components required to assemble a cabinet or vanity (including drawer 
faces and doors); and (2) parts (e.g., screws, washers, dowels, nails, handles, knobs, adhesive 
glues) required to assemble a cabinet or vanity.  RTAs may enter the United States in one or in 
multiple packages. 
 
Subject merchandise also includes wooden cabinets and vanities and in-scope components that have 
been further processed in a third country, including but not limited to one or more of the 
following:  trimming, cutting, notching, punching, drilling, painting, staining, finishing, 
assembly, or any other processing that would not otherwise remove the merchandise from the scope 
of the investigation if performed in the country of manufacture of the in-scope product.  
 
Excluded from the scope of this investigation, if entered separate from a 
wooden cabinet or vanity are: 
 
(1) Aftermarket accessory items which may be added to or installed into an interior of a cabinet 
and which are not considered a structural or core component of a wooden cabinet or vanity. 
Aftermarket accessory items may be made of wood, metal, plastic, composite material, or a 
combination thereof that can be inserted into a cabinet and which are utilized in the function of 
organization/accessibility on the interior of a cabinet; and include: 
• Inserts or dividers which are placed into drawer boxes with the purpose of organizing or 
dividing the internal portion of the drawer into multiple areas for the purpose of containing 
smaller items such as cutlery, utensils, bathroom essentials, etc. 
• Round or oblong inserts that rotate internally in a cabinet for the purpose of accessibility to 
foodstuffs, dishware, general supplies, etc. 
 
(2) Solid wooden accessories including corbels and rosettes, which serve the primary purpose of 
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decoration and personalization. 
 
(3) Non-wooden cabinet hardware components including metal hinges, brackets, catches, locks, 
drawer slides, fasteners (nails, screws, tacks, staples), handles, and knobs. 
 
Also excluded from the scope of this investigation are: 
 
(1) All products covered by the scope of the antidumping duty order on Wooden Bedroom Furniture 
from the People’s Republic of China. See Notice of Amended Final Determination of Sales at Less 
Than Fair Value and Antidumping Duty Order:  Wooden Bedroom Furniture from the People’s Republic 
of China, 70 FR 329 (January 4, 2005). 
 
(2) All products covered by the scope of the antidumping and countervailing duty orders on 
Hardwood Plywood from the People's Republic of China.  See Certain Hardwood Plywood Products from 
the People’s Republic of China:  Amended Final Determination of Sales at Less Than Fair Value, 
and Antidumping Duty Order, 83 FR 504 (January 4, 2018); Certain Hardwood Plywood Products from 
the People’s Republic of China: Countervailing Duty Order, 83 FR. 513 (January 4, 2018). 
 
Imports of subject merchandise are classified under Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the United 
States (HTSUS) statistical numbers 9403.40.9060 and 9403.60.8081.  The subject component parts of 
wooden cabinets and vanities may be entered into the United States under HTSUS statistical number 
9403.90.7080.  Although the HTSUS subheadings are provided for convenience and customs purposes, 
the written description of the scope of this investigation is dispositive. 
 
Requirements For Submitting Comments On The Scope Of The Investigations:  Please be sure to 
comply with all three requirements established below. 
  
Deadline for Submitting Comments: 
As announced in the Initiation Notices, Commerce is setting aside a period for interested parties 
to raise issues regarding product coverage (scope).  The period for scope comments is intended to 
provide Commerce with ample opportunity to consider all comments and to consult with parties 
prior to the issuance of the preliminary determinations, as appropriate.  If scope comments 
include factual information (see 19 CFR 351.102(b)(21)), all such factual information should be 
limited to public information.  Commerce requests that all such comments be filed by 5:00 p.m. 
Eastern Time (ET) on April 15, 2019, which is 20 calendar days from the signature date of this 
notice.  Any rebuttal comments, which may include factual information, must be filed by 5:00 p.m. 
ET on April 25, 2019, which is 10 calendar days after the initial comments deadline.  Commerce 
requests that any factual information the parties consider relevant to the scope of the 
investigations be submitted during this time period.  However, if a party subsequently finds that 
additional factual information pertaining to the scope of the investigations may be relevant, the 
party may contact Commerce and request permission to submit the additional information.  All such 
comments must be filed on the records of each of the concurrent AD and CVD investigations 
identified above. 
 
Required Entry of Appearance: 
Parties wishing to participate in this segment and be included on the public service list must 
file a letter of appearance.  Section 351.103(d)(1) of Commerce’s regulations states that “with 
the exception of a petitioner filing a petition in an investigation, to be included on the public 
service list for a particular segment, each interested party must file a letter of appearance.” 
The letter of appearance must be filed separately from any other document (with the exception of 
an application for APO access).  Note, the letter of appearance must state how the party 
qualifies as an interested party (e.g., an exporter, producer, importer of the subject 
merchandise) and must include a point of contact, including address, telephone/fax number and 
email address. 
 
All submissions to Commerce must be filed electronically using Enforcement and Compliance’s 
Antidumping and Countervailing Duty Centralized Electronic Service System (ACCESS).  An 
electronically-filed document must be received successfully in its entirety by the time, 
typically 5 p.m., and date when it is due.  Documents excepted from the electronic submission 
requirements must be filed manually (i.e., in paper form) with Enforcement and Compliance’s 
APO/Dockets Unit, Room 18022, U.S. Department of Commerce, 14th Street and Constitution Avenue 
NW., Washington, DC 20230, and stamped with the date and time of receipt by the applicable 
deadlines. 
 
For your convenience, Commerce has the following resources available online to assist you in 
complying with these electronic filing procedures: 
 
ACCESS:  Help Link   
https://access.trade.gov/help.aspx 
 
ACCESS:  External User Guide https://access.trade.gov/help/ACCESS%20User%20Guide.pdf 
 
ACCESS:  Handbook on Electronic Filing Procedures 
https://access.trade.gov/help/Handbook%20on%20Electronic%20Filling%20Procedures.pdf 
 
Federal Register notice:  Antidumping and Countervailing Duty Proceedings:  Electronic Filing 
Procedures; Administrative Protective Order Procedures, 76 FR 39263 (July 6, 2011) 
http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2011-07-06/pdf/2011-16352.pdf  
 
Enforcement and Compliance:  Change of Electronic Filing System Name, 79 FR 69046 (November 20, 
2014) 
http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2014-11-20/pdf/2014-27530.pdf 
 
Enforcement and Compliance:  General Filing Requirements 
http://enforcement.trade.gov/filing/index.html 
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Required Certifications: 
Please note that the following certification requirements are in effect for company / government 
officials as well as their representatives.  In all segments of antidumping duty or 
countervailing duty proceedings initiated on or after August 16, 2013, parties submitting factual 
information must use the formats for the certifications provided at the end of the Final Rule.  
See Certification of Factual Information to Import Administration During Antidumping and 
Countervailing Duty Proceedings, 78 FR 42678 (July 17, 2013) (Final Rule). See also the 
frequently asked questions regarding the Final Rule, available at 
http://enforcement.trade.gov/tlei/notices/factual_info_final_rule_FAQ_07172013.pdf. 
 
For Further Information Contact:   
AD/CVD Operations, Enforcement and Compliance, U.S. Department of Commerce, 14th Street and 
Constitution Avenue, NW, Washington, DC 20230:   
 
Amanda Brings at (202) 482-3927 or Rachel Greenberg at (202) 482-0652 (Antidumping Duty 
Investigation from China); and Benito Ballesteros at (202) 482-7425 or Christian Llinas at (202) 
482-4877 (Countervailing Duty Investigation from China).  

  
  
  
 


